COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

AE CONCRETE PRODUCTS INC.

AND

CONSTRUCTION AND ALLIED WORKERS UNION, CLAC LOCAL 68

DURATION: MAY 15, 2022 - MAY 14, 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 – PURPOSE	1
ARTICLE 2 – RECOGNITION	2
ARTICLE 3 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	3
ARTICLE 4 – SCOPE	5
ARTICLE 5 – REPRESENTATION	6
ARTICLE 6 – WORK STOPPAGES	8
ARTICLE 7 – EMPLOYMENT POLICY AND UNION MEMBERSHIP	8
ARTICLE 8 – UNION DUES	10
ARTICLE 9 – UNION REMITTANCES	12
ARTICLE 10 – CLASSIFICATIONS, WAGES AND RATES OF PAY	12
ARTICLE 11 – HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	15
ARTICLE 12 – VACATIONS AND VACATION PAY	20
ARTICLE 13 – HOLIDAYS AND HOLIDAY PAY	25
ARTICLE 14 – SENIORITY, LAYOFF, AND PROMOTIONS	26
ARTICLE 15 – TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE	31
ARTICLE 16 – SAFETY AND HEALTH	32
ARTICLE 17 – HEALTH AND WELFARE PLAN	
ARTICLE 18 – GROUP RSP	36
ARTICLE 19 – UNION-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS	
ARTICLE 20 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	39
ARTICLE 21 – LEAVES OF ABSENCE	
ARTICLE 22 – JURY DUTY	42
ARTICLE 23 – PRE-JOB CONFERENCE REPORT	42
ARTICLE 24 – EDUCATION, TRAINING, AND PUBLICATION	44
ARTICLE 25 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	44
ARTICLE 26 – ARBITRATION	46
ARTICLE 27 – DISCHARGE, SUSPENSION, AND WARNING	48

ARTICLE 28 – DURATION	50
SCHEDULE "A" CLASSIFICATIONS AND HOURLY RATES	52
SCHEDULE "B" SALES SHARING BONUS PLAN	.59
SCHEDULE "C" OUTLINE OF INSURANCE PLAN COVERAGE	62
LETTER OF AGREEMENT #1	64
LETTER OF AGREEMENT #2	66
BENEFIT PLAN – FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS	69

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

AE CONCRETE PRODUCTS INC

(hereinafter referred to as "the Employer")

AND:

CONSTRUCTION AND ALLIED WORKERS UNION, CLAC LOCAL 68 (hereinafter referred to as "the Union")

ARTICLE 1 – PURPOSE

1.01 WHEREAS:

This Agreement is entered into by collective bargaining to prevent strikes and lockouts and to facilitate the peaceful adjustment of grievances and disputes between the Company and its employees, to prevent waste, unnecessary and avoidable delays and expense, and for the further purpose of at all times securing for the Company, sufficient skilled workers, and, insofar possible, provide for labours continuous employment.

Such employment is to be in accordance with the conditions and wages hereinafter set forth; also that stable conditions may prevail in the industry, that costs may be as low as possible, consistent with fair wages and conditions, and for the further purpose of establishing the necessary procedure by which those objectives may be accomplished.

With the goal of increasing our competitiveness, our employees acknowledge the need to improve our safety, quality, productivity performance and attendance, and to assist in these areas through ideas, suggestions, and commitment. The Management will, through its supervisors, listen and respond to all suggestions provided.

It is the intent and purpose of the parties to this Collective Agreement, which has been negotiated and entered into in good faith, to:

- a) recognize mutually the respective rights, responsibilities and functions of the parties hereto;
- b) provide and maintain working terms and conditions, hours of work, wage rates and benefits set forth herein;
- c) establish an equitable system for the promotion, discipline, transfer, layoff and recall of employees;
- d) establish a just and prompt procedure for the disposition of grievances;
- e) generally, through the full and fair administration of all the terms and provisions contained herein, to develop and achieve a relationship among the Union, the Employer, and the employees which will be conducive to their mutual wellbeing.

ARTICLE 2 – RECOGNITION

- 2.01 The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole bargaining agent of all employees in the bargaining unit as defined in Article 2.02.
- 2.02 This Agreement covers all employees of the Employer as established in the Certificate issued by the British Columbia Labour Relations Board, dated March 10, 1982, at and from

19060 54 Avenue, Surrey, BC except office staff, foreman and supervisors.

- 2.03 There shall be no revision, amendment, or alteration of the bargaining unit as defined herein, except by order of the Labour Relations Board or any of the terms and provisions of this Agreement, except by mutual agreement in writing of the parties. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, no work may be removed from the Bargaining Unit except by mutual agreement in writing of the Parties or as set out in this Agreement.
- 2.04 The Employer agrees that the duly appointed Representatives of the Union are authorized to act on behalf of the Union for the purpose of supervising, administering and negotiating the terms and conditions of this Agreement and all matters related thereto.

ARTICLE 3 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- 3.01 The Union acknowledges that it is the function of the Employer to:
 - a) manage the enterprise, including the scheduling of work and the control of materials;
 - b) maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
 - c) hire, direct, transfer, promote, layoff, suspend, and discharge, provided that such actions are consistent with the purpose and terms of this Agreement and provided that a claim by any employee that they have been disciplined or

discharged without just cause will be subject to the Grievance Procedure.

- 3.02 The Employer agrees that the work performed by the employees in the Bargaining Unit cannot be reduced or eliminated by the contracting out of such work, except as specifically provided in this Agreement. The Employer may contract out work where:
 - a) they do not possess the necessary facilities or equipment;
 - b) they do not have and/or cannot acquire the required workforce;
 - c) they cannot perform the work in a manner that is competitive in terms of quality or within the projected time limits; or
 - d) such subcontracting has occurred prior to the Union's certification.
- 3.03 Non-Union supervisory personnel may perform work included in job classifications under this Agreement under the following conditions:
 - a) if an employee is late, until the employee arrives at work;
 - b) if an employee is absent, until other arrangements can be made within the bargaining unit;
 - c) breakdown of equipment;
 - d) if no employees offer overtime, as per Article 11.02(d), in the specific department that overtime is required; or

e) training new employees or training existing employees to use new equipment or methods.

When Non-Union supervisory personnel are about to perform bargaining unit work, they shall first inform the Union Steward or the Union Representative.

- 3.04 The Employer agrees that the introduction of High Performance Work Teams or any other concept which may lead to a partial or complete reorganizing of the workforce shall be subject to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 3.05 Departments are referred to as a supervised area of a group of employees performing a specific process or project with a duration of more than three (3) months.

ARTICLE 4 – SCOPE

- 4.01 The omission of specific mention in this Agreement of existing rights and privileges established or recognized by the Employer, shall not be construed to deprive employees or the Employer of such rights and privileges.
- 4.02 The Union recognizes that all rights, powers, and authority which have not specifically been modified by this Agreement or by applicable legislation are retained by the Employer.
- 4.03 The Parties agree that:
 - Part 3, Wages, Special Clothing, & Records;
 - Part 4, Hours of Work and Overtime;
 - Part 5, Statutory Holidays;
 - Part 7, Annual Vacations; and,

AE Concrete Products Inc. and Local 68 Collective Agreement 2022-2026 • Part 8, Termination of Employment of the *Employment Standards Act* form part of this Collective Agreement, except those provisions specifically modified by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5 – REPRESENTATION

- 5.01 For the purpose of representation with the Employer, the Union shall function and be recognized as follows:
 - a) The Union has the right to appoint Stewards. The Stewards are representatives of the employees in certain matters pertaining to this Agreement.
 - b) Union Representatives are representatives of the employees in all matters pertaining to this Agreement, particularly for the purpose of processing grievances, negotiating amendments to or renewals of this Agreement and enforcing the employees' collective bargaining rights and any other rights under this Agreement and under the law.
- 5.02 The Union agrees to notify the Employer in writing of the names of its officials and the effective dates of their appointments within five (5) working days of the date of their appointments.
- 5.03 Stewards will not absent themselves from their work to deal with grievances without first obtaining permission from the Employer. Permission will not be withheld unreasonably and the Employer will pay such Stewards at their prevailing hourly rates while attending to such matters.
- 5.04 The Union has the right to appoint the members of a Negotiating Committee. Employees on the committee shall be paid by the

Employer at their prevailing hourly rates for all the time spent on negotiating a Collective Agreement with the Employer, whenever this takes place during the regular working hours of the employees concerned.

- 5.05 The Employer may meet periodically with their employees for the purpose of discussing any matters of mutual interest or concern to the Employer, the Union, and the employees. A Union Representative may attend such meetings.
- 5.06 There shall be no Union activity on the Employer's time or on the Employer's premises except that which is approved by the Employer and necessary for the processing of grievances and the administration and enforcement of this Agreement and to promote the maintenance and preservation of its bargaining rights. The Employer agrees that approval for jobsite visits shall not be withheld for more than one (1) working day after the same has been requested. No reasonable request by the Union will be refused. No approval is needed for visits during coffee and lunch breaks.
- 5.07 The Employer agrees to acquaint new employees with the fact that a Collective Agreement is in effect and with the conditions of employment set out in the articles dealing with Union security and Union Dues. New employees shall be advised of the names of the Union Stewards. Stewards shall be given ten (10) minutes, without loss of pay, but subject to operational requirements, to introduce new employees to the Union's policies.

ARTICLE 6 – WORK STOPPAGES

- 6.01 During the term of this Agreement, or while negotiations for a further Agreement are being held, the Union will, in accordance with Section 57 (1) of the *Labour Relations Code of British Columbia*, not permit or encourage any strike, slowdown, or any stoppage of work or otherwise restrict or interfere with the Employer's operation through its members.
- 6.02 During the term of this Agreement, or while negotiations for a further Agreement are being held, the Employer will, in accordance with Section 57 (2) of the *Labour Relations Code of British Columbia*, not engage in any lockout of its employees or deliberately restrict or reduce the hours of work or deliberately send employees home when this is not warranted by the workload.

ARTICLE 7 – EMPLOYMENT POLICY AND UNION MEMBERSHIP

- 7.01 a) The Union and the Employer will co-operate in maintaining a desirable and competent labour force. The Employer will give preference to Union members for employment. The parties agree that the Union's CLAC Jobs department is to be utilized when making hiring decisions. However, the hiring decision will be at the sole discretion of the Employer.
 - b) <u>Prospective Hires</u>

Upon request, the CLAC Jobs Department will provide the Employer with updates of Union members looking for work in those classifications required by the Employer.

- c) The Union will provide course training for all employees in WHMIS, Due Diligence and Forklift Certification. New employees will be enrolled into the first available class on or about their date of hire. Current employees will be enrolled as directed by the Employer.
- 7.02 a) The Employer has the right to hire new employee(s) as needed, provided that no new employee(s) will be hired while there are available employees on layoff qualified to do the work. New hires progress through the pay grid as per Schedule "A".
 - b) Prior to initiating any hiring in the classifications covered by this Agreement, or in new classifications being created in the bargaining unit, the Employer shall first contact the Union's office to inform the Union of the vacancies and to ascertain if the Union has members out of work who are qualified to fill such vacancies.
- 7.03 New employees will be hired on a six- (6) month probationary period and thereafter shall attain regular employment status. New Employees shall stay in their assigned position for a minimum period of one (1) year without being eligible for other postings. The Union Management Committee has the right to allow exceptions to the one (1) year requirement. On completion of the probationary period, their respective seniority shall be dated back to the date of their most recent hiring. The Employer shall notify the Union in writing of the name, address, classification and posting awarded to any new employee at the time such employee commences employment. The hourly rate of a probationary employee shall increase in accordance with the provisions of Schedule "A", and such probationary employee

shall be classified to a Group Level no later than the one hundred and eighty-one (181) calendar days of employment.

- 7.04 In the event an employee is nearing the end of their probationary period but, during this period they were absent due to accident or illness, which negated the Employer's ability to properly assess the competence of such probationary employee, the Employer may request at a minimum, a probationary extension equal to the time off of said employee. Such requests shall not be unreasonably withheld by the Union.
- 7.05 Neither the Employer nor the Union will compel employees to join the Union. The Employer will not discriminate against any employee because of Union membership or lack of it, and will inform all new employees of the contractual relationship between the Employer and the Union. Within the first month of employment, the Employer will refer any new employee to a Steward or a Union Representative in order to give such Steward or Union Representative an opportunity to describe the union's purpose and representation policies.
- 7.06 The Union agrees that it will make membership in the Union available to all employees covered by this Agreement on the same terms and conditions as are applicable to other members of the Union.

ARTICLE 8 – UNION DUES

8.01 a) The Employer is authorized to and shall deduct union dues, or a sum in lieu of union dues, from each employee's pay as a condition of employment. The Employer is also authorized to and shall deduct administrative dues, or a sum in lieu of administrative

dues, from each employee's pay upon an employee's initial hire.

- b) The amount of union dues and administrative dues shall be in accordance with the Employer Dues Directive issued by the Union, as determined by the National Convention.
- 8.02 a) The total amount deducted will be remitted to the Union's Provincial Remittance Processing Centre each month, by the fifteenth (15th) of the month following the deduction, together with an itemized list of the employees for whom the deductions are made and the amount deducted for each. The Union and the employees agree that the Employer shall be saved harmless for all such deductions and remittances.
 - b) Upon request by the Union an itemized list containing the following information will be provided:
 - Base hourly rate
 - All hourly premiums
 - Straight time hours worked
 - Time and a half hours worked
 - Double time hours worked
 - Gross wages
 - c) A separate list will also be submitted for new hires, or whenever an employee change occurs, containing:
 - Name
 - Address
 - Date of Birth
 - Telephone Number
 - Email Address

- Social Insurance Number
- Date of Hire
- Classification

ARTICLE 9 – UNION REMITTANCES

- 9.01 Remittances will be made to the Provincial Remittance Processing Centre pursuant to Articles 8, 17, 18, and 24 each month, by the fifteenth (15th) of the month following the deduction together with an itemized list of the employees for whom the contributions are made and the amount remitted for each.
- 9.02 In the event that the Employer fails to make the proper remittance, the Union will notify the Employer of this failure. The Employer will then have two (2) weeks to correct this error.
- 9.03 Further to Article 9.02, if the Employer continues to be delinquent in its remittance to the Union, the Employer shall pay interest to the Union and its various Funds, as the case may be, at one percent (1%) per month on the amount owing after the first month. Such interest shall be compounded on a monthly basis.
- 9.04 If the Employer satisfies all its obligations under Articles 9.01,
 9.02 and 9.03 relating to Articles 8, 17, 18, and 24 the Union agrees the Employer will be saved harmless for any claims relating to these remittances.

ARTICLE 10 – CLASSIFICATIONS, WAGES AND RATES OF PAY

10.01 Rates of pay applicable to various classifications are as set forth in Schedule "A" attached hereto and made part hereof.

AE Concrete Products Inc. and Local 68 Collective Agreement 2022-2026

- 10.02 Where new machinery is installed that materially affects the conditions of work of the employees concerned, or a new classification is created, the Union will be notified and negotiations commenced to determine the wage rate to be paid to the employee(s) involved. Failure to reach agreement shall be subject to the Grievance Procedure.
- 10.03 An employee reporting to work in the usual manner, who is prevented from starting work due to a cause not within their control, shall be entitled to a minimum of two (2) hours' pay. If an employee begins work or is scheduled for more than eight (8) hours and does not start work, they shall be entitled to a minimum of four (4) hours' pay, except when the work is suspended because of reasons completely beyond the control of the Employer, including unsuitable weather conditions or any other force majeure, in which case they shall be entitled to a minimum of two (2) hours' pay. As per the Employment Standards Act of BC, employees deemed unfit for work are not entitled to minimum pay, even if they have started working.
- 10.04 The Employer agrees to make a printed record of daily hours worked available upon written request.
- 10.05 Employees shall be paid bi-weekly by automatic bank deposit no later than Friday of the pay week. The employee's pay shall be accompanied by a slip outlining all hours worked, overtime hours, deductions for income tax, employment insurance, union dues, RSP contributions, health and welfare contributions and any other pertinent information which applies to the employee. All employees shall receive their pay slips during working hours.

- 10.06 Employees requested to perform off-site work shall be reimbursed for any reasonable expenses incurred as a result of such assignment. Employees using their own vehicle in order to travel to and from the off-site work site, shall receive a rate as specified by Revenue Canada per kilometer traveled. Prior to each assignment, the Employer shall instruct the employee with respect to anticipated compensable expenses, e.g. motel, meals etc. In the event that unanticipated circumstances necessitate additional expenses, the employee shall inform the Employer by collect call of these circumstances and shall not incur additional expenses without prior authorization, except in emergencies, such as a ferry shutdown or road closure. The Employer shall give the employee a telephone number which can be used after business hours.
- 10.07 In the event of a payroll error where the error in net pay to the employee is one hundred dollars (\$100.00) or more, the employer will correct the error within three (3) working days from determining the value of the error if requested by the employee. If the error is less than one hundred dollars (\$100.00), the correction will be made in the next payroll period.
- 10.08 Whenever used in this Agreement, the following definitions shall apply:
 - a) "Base Rate" is the initial rate of pay as outlined in Schedule "A", this excludes all wage premiums, including but not limited to Lead Hand, Charge Hand, First Aid and Shift differential.
 - b) "Premium rate" shall mean hourly compensation paid to an employee and includes the base wage rate and any and hourly premiums.

c) "Prevailing rate" shall mean hourly compensation paid to an employee and includes the base wage rate, any hourly premiums, and includes overtime.

ARTICLE 11 – HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

- 11.01 a) The normal workweek shall consist of five (5) eight- (8) hour days, either Monday through Friday or Tuesday through Saturday. Employees required to work a Tuesday through Saturday shift will be chosen according to seniority such that those employees with less seniority shall be selected first for such a shift, provided there is sufficient competence among the junior employees to properly carry out the work required. In the event that afternoon and/or night shifts are required, shift rotations will be agreed to by the Union-Management Committee.
 - b) Workers who have reached the age of sixty-five (65) may request to work a reduced work week.
- 11.02 Work performed in excess of eight (8) hours per day and eighty (80) hours in a two- (2) week pay period, shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half (1½) times the regular rate of pay. Work performed in excess of eleven (11) hours per day or eighty-eight (88) hours in a two (2) week pay period shall be paid at the rate of two (2) times the regular rate of pay. Due to the nature of work in different areas, the following conditions of overtime work and rate of pay will apply:
 - a) Any overtime must be authorized in advance by Management to receive the overtime rate;

- b) Employees who are late will be required to complete their eight (8) hours of work before overtime rates will be paid;
- c) Daily overtime exceeding one (1) hour and overtime worked during extra shifts shall be assigned by department to the most senior employee, who normally works in the area, assuming the ability to perform the work is relatively equal.
- d) Management will post a notice on a daily basis for employees to indicate if they wish to work overtime. This notice will be posted by 9:00 a.m. daily, and employees are required to indicate their preference by 12:30 p.m. The Employer shall first ask the employees listed, by department, in order of seniority to work overtime. In the event that there are an insufficient number of employees agreeing to work overtime, the Employer may then ask employees in other departments to perform the overtime. This shall be done by seniority, skill and ability, per the Letter of Agreement #1.

Management will endeavour to post Saturday overtime by noon on Thursday and posting will be removed by noon Friday;

e) In the event an employee is absent for an overtime shift, subject to the needs of the business, the employee may not be eligible for further overtime shifts for thirty (30) days.

In order to be eligible for the bi-weekly overtime rates of pay for this Article, an employee must have worked eighty (80) regular hours during the two- (2) week pay period preceding the day which is the subject of the overtime entitlement. Vacation time, absences covered by WorkSafe, and other paid absences which have been pre-approved by the Employer shall be counted as time worked for the purposes of this Article.

11.03 There shall be a total of fifty (50) minutes in breaks during each eight- (8) hour shift. Thirty (30) of the fifty (50) minutes shall be considered to constitute an un-paid meal break, while twenty (20) minutes shall be considered paid coffee breaks. Time for breaks shall be allotted as follows:

Morning coffee break:15 minutesLunch break:25 minutesAfternoon coffee break:10 minutes

The coffee breaks shall take place during each half of the shift, while the lunch break shall take place approximately halfway into the shift. Employees who are requested to work through their scheduled break may take their break at the end of their shift by leaving work early if approved by the Supervisor/Manager. If an employee works past the starting time of their regular lunch period, they shall still be entitled to take their full break.

An employee working overtime is entitled to a fifteen- (15) minute coffee break, provided that the employee works for at least one (1) hour of overtime. Employees who work at least one (1) hour of overtime will need to take their break during their shift or at the end of their shift for it to be paid. Employees working overtime beyond eleven (11) hours per day shall receive a meal allowance of eighteen dollars (\$18.00) or a meal provided by the employer at management's discretion. This shall be included in the employee's paycheque.

- 11.04 Any time worked on a Sunday shall be paid at the rate of two (2) times the regular rate of pay for such hours, irrespective of weekly hours worked.
- 11.05 No employee shall be compelled to work on a Sunday or any other day of the week if such work conflicts with the established religious convictions of the employee.
- 11.06 a) As per the "Call in Procedure" employees who are unable to report for work at the scheduled starting time, shall notify the employer prior to their shift, with a secondary call made by noon that same day. An employee's failure to comply with this requirement will result in the absence being treated as an unexcused absence. It is understood that the employee may face discipline up to and including discharge for the unexcused absence. If the absence is due to an illness or injury, the Employer shall have the right to request a certificate from a qualified medical practitioner.
 - b) If the absence is due to an injury and is expected to be longer than three (3) days, the employee shall arrange a meeting with their non-union supervisor to discuss the appropriateness of medically approved modified duty work, and the expected date of return to work. Unless the employee has a justifiable reason, failure to report as required may lead to disciplinary action.
- 11.07 a) Shift Differential is to compensate employees who are required to work shifts outside the normal working hours of the business.
 - b) The regular day shift shall begin from 5:00am and 10:00am.
 An afternoon shift differential as per Schedule "A" applies to

shifts starting after 10:00am and before 5:00pm. A night shift differential as per Schedule "A" applies to all shifts starting after 5:00pm and before 5:00am.

- c) The Employer will endeavour to provide all employees with five (5) calendar days' notice when making a change from a regular day shift to afternoon shift or night shift, or vice versa; and thirty-six (36) hours' notice when making a change to start times within the same shift. All shift changes shall be done in accordance with operational requirements.
- 11.08 a) Employees who require an early leave for an appointment or function, will be required to submit such requests in writing with a minimum of one (1) days' notice. The Employer agrees to accommodate every reasonable request and will reply to the request the same day that the request is made. Employees will make every effort to schedule appointments or functions outside of their normal working hours.
 - b) The Employer shall accommodate every request for an early leave occasioned by a medical/dental specialist's appointment. Employees shall give the Employer a minimum of five (5) working days' notice of such appointment.
- 11.09 If no Lead Hands or backup Lead Hands volunteer for an overtime shift, Management reserves the right to assign a Lead Hand or Non-Union Supervisor for the overtime shift as per the Collective Agreement. It is understood that more than one (1) supervisory person may be assigned to that overtime shift, if determined that the distribution or complexity of the work required needs additional supervision.

11.10 Overtime Pay

Overtime shall be paid to employees on each pay period as the default method.

At an employee's request, an overtime banking plan is available to employees who sign up before March 1st and September 1st. New employees are eligible to sign up at time of hire. All employees who sign up for the overtime banking plan must remain in the plan for the entire period. Requests for removal from the overtime banking plan must be submitted, in writing, before March 1st and September 1st.

Banked overtime shall be paid, providing that the employee gives at least three (3) weeks advance written notice for a minimum of one thousand dollars (\$1,000.00), on the regular payroll run. Payments over one thousand dollars (\$1,000.00) must be in increments of five-hundred dollars (\$500.00).

All banked overtime paid out must be replenished and accrued back to one thousand dollars (\$1000.00) prior any regular payroll run payout.

All banked overtime will be paid out on the regular payroll run following the end of March and September each year.

ARTICLE 12 – VACATIONS AND VACATION PAY

12.01 a) Employees shall receive annual vacations, with pay, calculated as a percentage of their gross earnings:
 For the purposes of this article, gross earnings do not include the sales sharing bonus payments as described in Schedule "B"; the Employer will continue to calculate gross

earnings using the same components of earnings as it did under the prior Agreement.

- for employees with less than one (1) year of service -maximum of one (1) week's vacation, with pay calculated at four percent (4%); the days are accumulated at the rate of one (1) days' potential vacation for each month of service;
- ii) after one (1) year's service -- two (2) weeks' vacation, with pay calculated at four percent (4%);
- iii) after three (3) years' service -- three (3) weeks' vacation, with pay calculated at six percent (6%);
- iv) after eight (8) years' service -- four (4) weeks' vacation, with pay calculated at eight percent (8%);
- v) after sixteen (16) years' service five (5) weeks' vacation with pay calculated at ten percent (10%).
- b) Employees who reach a milestone year in any given year for the purposes of vacation entitlement will have their vacation entitlement prorated for the balance of the year, which should be rounded up to the nearest day.
- 12.02 a) The Employer will endeavour to grant vacations at the time requested, in the vacation season or periods, considering business requirements. Employees with most seniority will have first choice of the time to be granted off.
 - b) Blank vacation schedules shall be posted in January each year. Employees will enter their first preference by January

thirty-first (31st), with tentative confirmation of these dates made by February twenty-eighth (28th). Final confirmation shall be made by Management by March thirty-first (31st), with no changes guaranteed after that date.

The period between January first (1st) and March thirty-first (31st) of the following year is part of the vacation selection period. Vacations may be scheduled within this period, but will draw from the following year's vacation entitlement, except as provided in Article 12.02 (g).

The Employer may schedule any unscheduled mandatory vacations after September fifteenth (15th) of each year.

- c) The number of employees that may be off at one time is subject to approval by Management and generally limited to:
 - i) one (1) employee per department if nine (9) or less.
 - ii) two (2) employees, if more than nine (9) and up tofifteen (15) per shift and in the same department.
 - iii) three (3) employees, if more than fifteen (15) per shift and in the same department.

Varying workload conditions may require adjustment to the above, as deemed by Management. Appeals may be made to the Union-Management Committee within three (3) business days of Management's decision. No adjustments shall be made without providing at least thirty (30) days' notice. No adjustments shall be made to previously approved vacations.

- Laid off or absent employees shall have opportunity to enter their vacation request(s) in writing prior to the end of the vacation selection period.
- e) As a general rule, no employee is entitled to take off more than two (2) weeks between July first (1st) through September first (1st). Exceptions to this rule shall be made if a particular employee's longer vacation does not conflict with absences of other employees. A request for a longer vacation is subject to Article 12.02 (c). The longer vacation must be scheduled during the vacation selection period detailed in Article 12.02 (b).
- f) If a choice must be made between two or more vacations at the same time, the Employer and the Union shall jointly determine the scheduling of vacations, taking into account seniority, family circumstances and the frequency of vacations granted during prime time in previous years. The vacation schedule of management personnel shall not affect the vacation schedule of bargaining unit employees.
- g) Employees shall be permitted to carry over a maximum of one (1) week of non-mandatory vacation into the following year. Any days carried over into the following year must be used up prior to March thirty-first (31st) of that year. Scheduling of vacation days carried into the following year, must take place no later than December fifteenth (15th).
- h) Vacation weeks are scheduled at a minimum seven (7) contiguous days and are to be taken in full weeks of time off. For those employees who have three (3) or more weeks of vacation entitlement, they may use only one (1) week of

their vacation entitlement to be broken up and scheduled as individual days off. Individual days off must be scheduled at least two (2) weeks in advance of the requested time off. Vacation requests after March thirty-first (31st), are subject to the needs of the business and is vested solely with the Employer.

- 12.03 In the event of a statutory holiday occurring during an employee's annual vacation, such employee shall be entitled to be off the day they would normally have returned to work.
- 12.04 The following shall be considered as days actually worked for determining vacations with pay for an employee after one (1) continuous year of employment:
 - absence on Workers' Compensation up to a period of one
 (1) year, provided the employee returns to their employment;
 - b) absence due to illness up to a period of one (1) year, provided the employee returns to their employment. The Employer shall have the right to require a certificate from a qualified medical practitioner; and,
 - c) any other absence with pay duly approved by the Employer in writing.
- 12.05 Vacation pay shall be accrued on each pay cheque. Any accrual balance shall be paid prior to the vacation, providing that the employee gives at least three (3) weeks advance written notice for a minimum of forty (40) hour increments. If no advance written notice is given, the vacation pay shall be paid as a salary continuance. Individual vacation days shall be paid as a salary

continuance. Any unused vacation shall be paid out by December thirty-first (31st) each year.

ARTICLE 13 – HOLIDAYS AND HOLIDAY PAY

13.01 The Employer agrees to pay at regular rates of pay for eight (8) hours, for the following thirteen (13) holidays:

New Year's Day	British Columbia
Family Day	Labour Day
Good Friday	National Day for Truth and Reconciliation
Easter Monday	Thanksgiving Day
Victoria Day	Remembrance Day
Canada Day	Christmas Day
	Boxing Day

Any additional statutory holidays declared by either the federal or provincial government shall be covered by the provisions of this Article.

13.02 Article 13.01 applies only to employees who have been employed by the Employer for at least thirty (30) calendar days preceding the statutory holiday and have worked the scheduled workday before and the scheduled workday following the holiday, provided either is within five (5) days of the holiday in question, unless their absence is due to illness or a vacation with pay. In case of an employee's illness or injury, the Employer may request that the employee obtain and provide satisfactory proof of illness or injury in the form of a medical certificate from a qualified medical practitioner. When requested, the employee shall provide the medical note within five (5) working days of the request, providing the employee is fit to do so.

- 13.03 If an employee is required to work on one of the abovementioned holidays, they shall be paid at the rate of two (2) times the regular rate in addition to their holiday pay, plus a day off, without pay, at a mutually agreed upon time, at the employee's option.
- 13.04 If one of the above-named statutory holidays falls on a regularly scheduled day off, the following regularly scheduled work day shall be observed as the statutory holiday, unless an alternate day is mutually agreed upon between the Employer and the Union. Any alternate day as provided for here must be agreed upon at least fifteen (15) days in advance of the statutory holiday.
- 13.05 In the event of a statutory holiday falling on a Tuesday, Wednesday, or Thursday, and where the Employer and the Union mutually agree, the said holiday may be observed the preceding Monday or following Friday.
- 13.06 For the purpose of calculating overtime, the paid holiday shall be considered as eight (8) hours' time worked as per Article 11.02.

ARTICLE 14 – SENIORITY, LAYOFF, AND PROMOTIONS

14.01 Seniority of employees shall be recognized within job categories and areas of competence because the parties agree that job opportunity and security should increase in proportion to length of continuous service. New employees shall be placed on the seniority list upon completion of their probationary period and their seniority shall be dated back to the date of their most recent hiring.

- 14.02 Seniority lists, the accuracy of which has been agreed to on behalf of the Union in writing, shall be maintained at all times by the Employer. The Union shall be mailed a copy of the seniority list on a regular basis to permit inspection and to allow the Union to ascertain the seniority status of an employee within its jurisdiction.
- 14.03 Seniority rights shall cease for any employee who:
 - a) voluntarily quits the employ of the Employer;
 - b) is discharged and such discharge is not reversed through the Grievance Procedure;
 - c) is laid off for a continuous period of more than twelve (12) consecutive months if employed for more than two (2) years, and is laid off for a continuous period of more than six (6) months if employed less than two (2) years;
 - d) is off due to illness or non-work related injury following the continuous periods of absence listed below, and there is no reasonable expectation they will return to their occupation, taking individual medical evidence and documentation into consideration on a case-by-case basis.
 - if employed five (5) years or more following a twentyfour (24) month absence;
 - ii) if employed less than five (5) years but more than three (3) years, following an eighteen (18) month absence;

- iii) if employed less than three (3) years, but more than two (2) years, following twelve (12) months of absence;
- iv) on completion of the probationary period, but less than two (2) years of employment, following a six (6) month absence.
- 14.04 Seniority rights shall continue for employees who are off, by reason of a work related injury, unless there is medical evidence that the employee will not be capable of returning to work.
- 14.05 When the Employer deems it necessary to reduce the workforce, they shall post a layoff list and notify the Union five (5) business days in advance of the need for layoffs. When a reduction of the workforce is inevitable, casual labourers and probationary employees shall be laid off first. If further reductions are necessary, the Employer and the Union shall jointly determine the order of layoff and in doing so, they shall be guided by the following considerations:
 - a) seniority standings of the employees within the department affected; and
 - b) competency of the employees to perform the work.

Employees on the layoff list may exercise their seniority to bump into another department provided they are competent in doing the job. Employees wishing to exercise this right must notify the Employer by noon of the business day following the layoff list being posted. These employees will be given five (5) business days to prove their competency in that job. The Employer and the Union shall jointly recall employees based on (a) and (b) above.

14.06 If lack of work, not subject to the technological change provisions of Article 15, results in temporary layoff of employees, the employees affected shall be given a minimum of five (5) days' notice or five (5) days' pay whenever practicable.

In the event of a non-temporary layoff, the Employer will follow the guidelines set forth by the *Employment Standards Act of B.C.*

- 14.07 Any appeal in regard to a layoff must be taken up under the first step of the Grievance Procedure hereinafter set forth within five (5) workdays after the layoff took place.
- 14.08 Any employee laid off and recalled for work must return within two (2) workdays when unemployed, and within seven (7) workdays when employed elsewhere after being recalled, or make mutually satisfactory arrangements with the Employer to return. Failure to do so will be deemed as notice that the employee has abandoned their job.
- 14.09 Any employee who voluntarily quits the employ of the Employer shall give one (1) week's notice to the Employer to enable the Employer to hire an adequate replacement.
- 14.10 a) i) The Employer shall post for a minimum of three (3) workdays, in a conspicuous place, at all time clocks and the production board, notice of all permanent vacant positions, part-time positions exceeding four (4) weeks duration, all training positions, entry level positions and promotions. All postings will include posting date, job title, shift; scope and position requirements will be

posted if applicable. (For other details related to the posted position; the employee should refer to the Employee Role Description Matrix).

- Any regular full-time employee covered by this Agreement, may apply for such posted position (except employees with less than one [1] year seniority) and the Employer shall fill such a position with the applicant employee who has the greatest seniority, provided that the capability to perform the work is relatively equal. Unsuccessful applicants will be given an opportunity to train as often as is reasonably possible.
- iii) Temporary job postings greater than three (3) months in duration will be posted as per Article 14.10(a)(i) and will be limited to a maximum duration of nine (9) months. In the event that a temporary job needs to be extended beyond nine (9) months, the Employer will advise the Union of extending the job for up to another six (6) month period. If at the end of the extension the job needs to continue, it shall then be posted as a permanent position under 14.10(a)(i).

Any employee who is awarded a temporary job posting shall be reinstated in their previous position upon completion of the temporary job.

b) Employees who have been awarded a posting, shall be notified within ten (10) working days of the posting's end date. A copy of the award shall be posted on the bulletin board for a period of no less than five (5) working days. The same shall apply to temporary postings. A list of all vacant postings will be posted in a conspicuous place.

- c) Where a posted position remains vacant after a posting period has come to an end, the Employer may hire a new employee who is qualified and able to perform the work.
- d) Shift start times shall be based on the needs of the business in consideration of the employee's skills and ability, then, shift preference will be given to employees in order of seniority.
- e) The Union-Management Committee shall have the power to override the posting provisions of the Collective Agreement.
- 14.11 Employees promoted or transferred to another position will be required to complete a trial period as per Schedule "A" while they obtain training and orientation. Promoted employees are entitled to a wage increase as per Schedule "A". Thereafter the employee shall stay in the position for a minimum period of one (1) year without being eligible for other postings. Management is empowered to allow exceptions to the one (1) year requirement. Appeals may be made to the Management within three (3) business days of Management's decision

ARTICLE 15 – TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

- 15.01 The Employer shall notify the Union at least one (1) month (or as much time as possible) in advance of their intent to institute changes in production methods or facilities, which would result in the layoff or termination of employees.
- 15.02 Where jobs are eliminated due to technological change, the affected employees will be given the opportunity for retraining

to operate the new equipment or to assume other duties, depending on their seniority.

- 15.03 Employees whose employment is terminated because of technological change shall be entitled to severance pay of one (1) week's pay at their regular straight time rate for each year of service with the Employer.
- 15.04 Any dispute arising in relation to adjustment to technological change may be referred to arbitration as provided for in Article 26.

ARTICLE 16 – SAFETY AND HEALTH

- 16.01 The Employer and the Union agree to maintain the highest standard of safety, health, sanitation, and working conditions in and around the Employer's premises. These standards shall be enforced in the following manner:
 - a) The Safety Committee shall be made up of one (1) Union employee from each department that has more than four (4) employees in it, and the Management representative;
 - b) The Safety Committee shall meet on the last Wednesday of every month. The Chairman and/or the Secretary are empowered to call extra meetings at any time. Special meetings can be called with four (4) hours' advance notice. Meetings are to be held during regular working hours, and members paid at regular hourly rates. Minutes of such meetings will be taken and distributed to all representatives of the committee, to the Union office, and will be posted throughout the plant;

- c) The recommendations of the Safety Committee will be implemented by the Employer as soon as reasonably possible and without delay upon receipt of such recommendations, or as agreed upon by the committee;
- d) The Safety Committee is empowered to order the suspension of operations of the enterprise or of any part of it, if it is convinced that continued operation is detrimental to the health and welfare of the employee(s) or if there is an immediate danger to the life of the employee(s);
- e) The Union shall have the power to file a grievance against the Employer if the Employer violates Article 16.01(c); and,
- f) The Employer agrees to deal expeditiously with concerns regarding the health and safety of the employees. Any concerns brought to Management and/or the Safety Committee shall be dealt with on the same day the concern is presented, where possible.
- g) The Employer will endeavour to include a member of the bargaining unit for any major safety investigation.
- 16.02 In the event an employee meets with a compensable time-loss accident on the job, they shall be paid for the entire eight (8) hour shift regardless of actual hours worked.
- 16.03 a) If an employee has been warned three (3) times for disobeying a safety-related recommendation of the Safety Committee, they shall receive a one- (1) day suspension from work without pay. On the fourth (4th) such violation, a one- (1) week suspension shall be granted. If the employee

persists in disobeying the directives of the Safety Committee, they may be terminated.

- b) Serious violations of safety regulations or safety related recommendations of the Safety Committee shall be subject to further discipline up to and including dismissal.
- 16.04 a) The Employer shall respect the opinion of the employee's physician. In the event of a dispute or misunderstanding relating to the performance of modified duties, the Employer may require the employee to attend an appointment with a mutually agreed medical examiner at the Employer's costs.
 - b) Where documentation is required by the Employer, the Employer shall reimburse the employee for fees charged by the doctor for filling out the form.
- 16.05 Employees are expected to participate in the AE Concrete Products Inc. Return to Work Program. It is understood by the Parties that if an employee has been advised not to participate by their physician, the same process as outlined in Article 16.04 may be invoked.

ARTICLE 17 – HEALTH AND WELFARE PLAN

17.01 In order to assist in protecting the employees and their families from the financial hazards of illness and accidents, the Employer agrees, for all eligible employees, to pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premium cost of the Health and Welfare Plan, administered by the CLAC Health and Welfare Trust Fund. An outline of the Plan is listed in Schedule "C". Premiums shall be remitted monthly, in accordance with the timelines stipulated for union dues.

- 17.02 a) Employees are eligible to receive coverage on the first day of the month following completion of the fourth (4th) month of employment. At that time, the Employer shall remit two (2) months' worth of premiums to commence coverage and shall continue to submit as per Article 17.01 thereafter. It is the responsibility of the employee to complete the enrolment form for the Health and Welfare Plan, which is a condition of coverage.
 - b) It is understood and agreed that it is the responsibility of each employee to be familiar with the specific details of coverage and eligibility requirements for all benefit plans, and that neither the Union nor the Employer has any responsibility for ensuring that all requirements for eligibility or conditions of coverage, or entitlement of benefits are met by the employee, beyond the obligations specifically stipulated in this Agreement.
- 17.03 a) If, according to the standards of qualifications set out by the insurance carrier, an employee is not eligible for the coverage provided by the group plan and, as such, cannot be enrolled, the Employer shall pay them directly an amount equivalent to the insurance premium.
 - b) All benefit plan coverage, terms, conditions, and specific eligibility requirements shall be governed by the actual terms or conditions of the benefit plan as amended from time-to-time. The basic outline of the benefit plan (Schedule "C") is included for information purposes only; it does not constitute part of this Agreement.

- 17.04 a) In the event of sickness or accident occurring to an employee who has worked for the Employer for at least one (1) year, the Employer agrees to continue to pay the CLAC administered Health and Welfare Plan premiums for a period of three (3) calendar months following the sickness or accident.
 - b) In the event of a layoff, the Employer agrees to pay all insurance premiums to provide uninterrupted coverage for a period of three (3) months.
- 17.05 The Employer's sole responsibility to any eligible employee regarding the Benefit Plan is the remittance of the premiums required by the insurance company. The insurance company alone will be responsible for the payment of benefits, determining eligibility, as well as commencement of eligibility of claimants, and determining validity of claims.
- 17.06 It is further understood that the Union has no obligation to provide the insurance coverages or benefits stipulated in this Agreement. Liability for unfunded claims arising as a consequence of any failure by the Employer to remit the premiums required herein shall rest exclusively with the Employer.

ARTICLE 18 – GROUP RSP

18.01 a) Providing the Employee contributes a minimum of fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour, the Employer shall match this contribution to a maximum of fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour for all regular hours worked by each employee to the group RSP administered by the CLAC Health and Welfare Trust Fund,

which shall deposit same in an appropriate retirement savings account on each individual employee's behalf.

- b) The Employer, when authorized by an employee, shall also cooperate in the deduction and remittance of further amounts as requested by the employee, in a manner agreed upon by the parties. An employee may change their contribution no more than two (2) times per year.
- c) Employees are eligible to contribute to the RSP in the pay period during the first day of the month following completion of the fourth (4th) month of employment.
- 18.02 Contributions to the employees' RSP, administered by the Trust Fund, shall be made in accordance with direction by the Union. The Employer shall be saved harmless for all contributions and administration of the RSP.

ARTICLE 19 – UNION-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS

- 19.01 The parties to this Agreement pledge to work toward the greatest possible degree of consultation and co-operation believing that the following concepts provide a fundamental framework for improved labour-management relations:
 - a) the industrial enterprise is an economically characterized work community of capital-investors and workers under the leadership of management;
 - b) the economic character springs from a continuous striving toward efficient use of scarce resources, energy and environment, and in the adequate development of research, production and marketing;

- c) the enterprise requires authority relationships under a strong central leadership or management; and,
- a strong management does not discourage co-operation but stimulates it, recognizing that while leadership without labour can do nothing, labour without management cannot survive.
- 19.02 The Union Management Committee is comprised of equal representation by both parties with two (2) to three (3) management representatives along with one (1) to two (2) union stewards and the Union Representative.
- 19.03 a) In order to further the aims of the enterprise, the parties agree to schedule a Union-Management meeting quarterly, or as required, during the life of this Agreement. The meeting shall serve as a forum for discussion and consultation about policies and practices not necessarily covered by the Collective Agreement. The areas for discussion shall include but not be limited to:
 - i) hiring policies;
 - ii) discipline and discharge policies;
 - iii) training and promotion;
 - iv) safety measures;
 - v) matters that affect the working conditions of the employees; and,
 - vi) matters relating to quality.
 - b) The Employer and the Union shall each appoint an equal number of representatives, up to a maximum of three (3).

The Minutes shall record the business of each meeting and a copy shall be mailed to the Union's provincial office.

19.04 A committee member attending Union-Management meetings during regular working hours, shall be considered to be working, and shall receive their prevailing hourly rate while attending such meetings.

ARTICLE 20 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

- 20.01 a) In the event of the death of an employee's spouse, child, parent, parent-in-law, brother, sister, or common-law spouse, step parent, legal dependent, grandchild, natural grandparent or step sibling, the employee may be absent from work for four (4) days with pay.
 - b) In the event of the death of an employee's grandparent-inlaw, brother-in law or sister-in-law, the employee may be absent from work one (1) day with pay.
 - c) To receive such pay, the employee must return to work unless notified during the leave that there has been a lay off.
 - d) Further time without pay may be granted as reasonably required.

ARTICLE 21 – LEAVES OF ABSENCE

21.01 a) In addition to leaves governed by the ESA, the Employer shall grant leaves of absence, without pay, and without loss of seniority rights, for the following reasons, for a maximum period of three (3) months:

- i) sickness in the employee's immediate family; and,
- ii) death in the employee's immediate family.
- b) The Employer may grant leaves of absence, without pay, and without loss of seniority rights, for the following reasons, for a maximum period of three (3) months:
 - i) education beneficial to the work community;
 - ii) extended vacations.
- 21.02 The above shall not preclude extensions for personal illness where it is established in an application prior to the expiration of the leave of absence that such request for extension is justified.
- 21.03 "Immediate family" in this Article shall mean mother, father, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother(s), sister(s), spouse, children, son(s)-in-law, and daughter(s)-in-law of the employee. The immediate family of a common law spouse is recognized the same as above.
- 21.04 The Employer may grant an educational leave of absence without pay, and without loss of seniority rights, for a maximum period of six (6) months provided the employee has a minimum of three (3) years' of seniority and provides the Employer with two (2) months' notice. No reasonable request will be denied.
- 21.05 Employees are entitled to all leaves defined under the BC Employment Standards Act or any other applicable legislation.

21.06 The Employer shall make every attempt to reply to a request for a leave of absence no later than five (5) workdays after the request was made.

21.07 Illness and Injury Leave

Upon completion of ninety (90) consecutive days of employment, employees are entitled to five (5) paid occurrences of personal illness or injury leave per calendar year, calculated at the regular straight time daily hours, at their premium hourly rate multiplied by the period of the leave. Illness and Injury Leave hours will be applied to the first five (5) occurrences taken in a calendar year. Paid illness and injury leave hours will not accrue vacation, retirement and benefit contributions, or apply in the calculation of overtime.

- 21.08 a) For the employee to be able to return to work, the employee must produce satisfactory proof in the form of a medical certificate from a doctor stating that the employee is medically fit to handle all bargaining unit work currently being performed in the employee's classification at AE Concrete Products Inc. Where such documentation is required, the Employer shall reimburse the employee within three (3) business days for fees charged by the doctor for filling out the form.
 - b) In the event that major changes in the employee's job have taken place during the employee's absence, necessitating training prior to returning to work, up to five (5) days of on the job training shall be provided by the Employer with the employee earning their regular hourly rate during the training. In the event that the required training cannot possibly take place in five (5) workdays at the workplace, the

employee may be required to attend a training course at their expense and on their time. The returning employee may displace a probationary employee in another department as long as the returning employee is not qualified to return to their own job. In such case the returning employee must be physically capable as well as qualified to perform the work thus made available.

ARTICLE 22 – JURY DUTY

22.01 Employees required to serve jury duty, will receive pay such that their total compensation, including jury duty pay, will not be less than seventy-five percent (75%) of their normal pay for a period of time not to exceed ten (10) working days. Employees must provide satisfactory evidence of attendance for jury duty and pay received for jury duty.

ARTICLE 23 – PRE-JOB CONFERENCE REPORT

23.01 The Union and the Employer may determine, on a project or Site basis, if special dispensation is required to become competitive or when the employees have specific concerns not addressed herein and, should the necessity arise, may by agreement in writing, add, amend or delete any terms or conditions of the Agreement for the duration of the job or project.

Either party may request that negotiations commence by giving notice in writing. The Employer and the Union agree to have a Union Representative and Stewards meet for discussions within thirty (30) days of receiving the request from the other party. Any amendment resulting from the discussions under these terms will be put in writing and signed by a representative of the Employer and a Representative of the Union.

23.02 Pre-Tender Conference

- a) At time of tender, the Employer and Union will hold a pretender conference. The parties will make reasonable efforts to ensure these meetings take place in person, but alternatively one or more participants could be included via a conference-call or video conference. These meetings will be held to determine certain site-specific conditions as outlined in the Agreement, including exceptions to normal practice or collective agreement provisions, project steward(s), travel and accommodation provisions, shift schedules, hours of work, etc. The pre-tender conference will be attended by the Employer, a Representative from the Union, along with a Union Steward.
- b) A copy of the pre-tender conference report will be provided to the Employer, the Union and the job Steward(s). If a project is awarded to the Employer, A copy will also be posted on the bulletin board(s) at the jobsite.

23.03 Pre-Deployment Conference

After a project is awarded and before the project starts, the Employer and Union will hold a pre-deployment conference. The parties will make reasonable efforts to ensure these meetings take place in person, but alternatively one or more participants could be included via a conference-call or video conference. These meetings will be held to determine certain site-specific issues as outlined in the Agreement and the Pre-Tender Conference, including, but not limited to, project foremen and steward(s), travel and accommodation provisions, shift schedules, hours of work, etc. and to create a Project Specific Memorandum of Agreement. The Pre-Deployment conference will be attended by the Employer, a Representative from the Union, along with a Union steward.

- 23.04 When hired on a specific job, employees will sign a copy of the Project Specific Memorandum of Agreement acknowledging that they have read, understood and accept its terms and conditions.
- 23.05 It is understood between the parties that all provisions negotiated in a Project Specific Memorandum of Agreement supersede the Collective Agreement provisions that describe the same.

ARTICLE 24 – EDUCATION, TRAINING, AND PUBLICATION

- 24.01 To further the training of union members, the Employer agrees to remit five cents (\$0.05) per hour of gross earnings to the Union's Education and Training Fund. Training funds shall be remitted in accordance with the directions and timelines stipulated in Article 9.
- 24.02 The parties shall equally bear the costs associated with printing and publication of the Agreement.

ARTICLE 25 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

25.01 The parties to this Agreement recognize the Stewards, and the Union Representative specified in Article 5, as the agents through which the employees shall process their grievances and receive settlement thereof. Prior to filing a grievance, the aggrieved employee must first discuss the problem with their non-union supervisor. Where the matter remains unresolved, the Union Representative or Steward may process the grievance.

- 25.02 The Employer or the Union shall not be required to consider or process any grievance which arose out of any action or condition more than five (5) workdays after the subject of such grievance occurred. If the action or condition is of a continuing or recurring nature, this limitation period shall not begin to run until the action or condition has ceased. The limitation period shall not apply to differences arising between the parties hereto relating to the interpretation, application, or administration of this Agreement.
- 25.03 A "Group Grievance" is defined as a single grievance signed by a Steward or a Union Representative on behalf of a group of employees who have the same complaint. Such grievance must be dealt with at successive stages of the Grievance Procedure commencing with Step 1. The grievers shall be listed on the grievance form.
- 25.04 A "Policy Grievance" is defined as one which involves a question relating to the interpretation, application or administration of this Agreement. A Policy Grievance may be submitted by either party to arbitration under Article 26, by-passing Step 1 and Step 2. Such Policy Grievance shall be signed by a Steward or a Union Representative, or in the case of an Employer's Policy Grievance, by the Employer or their representative.
- 25.05 Informal

As an informal step, an employee is encouraged to make an earnest effort to resolve the issue directly with the Management person to whom the employee reports. The employee may choose to be accompanied by a Steward.

25.06 <u>Step 1</u>

An employee having a grievance will, accompanied by a Steward or a Union Representative, submit the same to their immediate non-union supervisor within five (5) workdays of the act or condition causing the grievance. This non-union supervisor will deal with the grievance not later than the fifth (5th) workday following the day upon which the grievance is submitted and will notify the griever and the Union Representative of their decision in writing.

25.07 Step 2

If the grievance is not settled under Step 1, a Union Representative may, within five (5) workdays of the decision under Step 1, or within five (5) workdays of the day the decision should have been made, submit a written grievance to the Employer. The parties shall meet to discuss the grievance within one (1) week after the grievance has been filed. The Employer shall notify the griever and the Union Representative of their decision in writing within three (3) workdays following the said meeting.

ARTICLE 26 – ARBITRATION

26.01 If the parties fail to settle the grievance at Step 2 of the Grievance Procedure, the grievance may be referred to arbitration under the procedure laid out in this article. The Parties agree to make use of settlement/mediation options prior to arbitration. Where a Party files for Expedited Arbitration under section 104 of the *Labour Relations Code of British Columbia*, such Party shall request, and the Parties shall make use of, the settlement provision offered under this section of *the Code*.

- 26.02 The party requiring arbitration must serve the other party with written notice of desire to arbitrate within fourteen (14) calendar days after receiving the decision given at Step 2 of the Grievance Procedure.
- 26.03 If a notice of desire to arbitrate is served, the two parties shall meet in an attempt to obtain an agreement to refer the matter to an agreed upon single Arbitrator within seven (7) calendar days of service, who will meet with the authorized Representatives of the Union and the Employer in a hearing to ascertain both sides of the case.
- 26.04 In the event that the Parties disagree in selecting an Arbitrator, they shall request the Labour Relations Board of British Columbia to appoint an Arbitrator at the Board's discretion.
- 26.05 The decision of the Arbitrator will be final and binding on the two parties to the dispute and shall be applied forthwith.
- 26.06 Notice of desire to arbitrate and of nomination of an Arbitrator shall be served personally, or by registered mail, or by facsimile where prior notification has occurred by speaking to the other party directly or on the telephone. If served by registered mail, the date of mailing shall be deemed the date of service.
- 26.07 If a party refuses or neglects to answer a grievance at any stage of the Grievance Procedure, the other party may commence arbitration proceedings, and if the party in default refuses or neglects to appoint an Arbitrator in accordance with Article 26.03, the party not in default may, upon notice to the party in default, appoint a single Arbitrator to hear the grievance and their decision shall be final and binding upon both parties.

- 26.08 It is agreed that the Arbitrator shall have the jurisdiction, power, and authority to give relief for default in complying with the time limits set out in Articles 25 and 26 where it appears that the default was owing to a reliance upon the words or conduct of the other party. However, the Arbitrator shall not have any jurisdiction, power, or authority to alter, amend, add to, or vary the Agreement nor to give any decision inconsistent with the terms and provisions of this Agreement.
- 26.09 An employee found to be wrongfully discharged or suspended will be reinstated without loss of seniority and with back pay calculated at day rate or average earnings, as applicable, times normal hours, less any monies earned, or any other remedy or measures which are just and equitable in the opinion of the Arbitrator.
- 26.10 Where the Arbitrator is of the opinion that there is proper cause for disciplining an employee, but considers the penalty imposed too severe in view of the employee's employment record and the circumstances surrounding the discharge or suspension, the Arbitrator may substitute a penalty which is in the opinion of the Arbitrator just and equitable.
- 26.11 Each of the parties hereto will bear the expense of the Arbitrator in accordance with the Labour Relations Code.

ARTICLE 27 – DISCHARGE, SUSPENSION, AND WARNING

27.01 A Shop Steward or Union Representative will be present (in person or remotely) for all disciplinary meetings. When a Steward or Union Representative is not available, the affected employee may choose another employee to be present, at the

Employer's discretion. The affected employee may decline this right in writing.

Employees may also request a Shop Steward or Union Representative be present for any investigations, or instances of on-site drug and alcohol testing. The Employer will proceed if one is not available. When a Steward or Union Representative is not available, the affected employee may request another employee to be present, at the Employer's discretion.

- 27.02 An employee may be suspended or discharged for proper cause by the Employer. Within five (5) workdays following suspension or discharge, the employee involved, together with a Union Representative, may interview the Employer concerning the reason leading to the suspension or discharge. Within five (5) workdays following the interview, the Union may submit the complaint to arbitration.
- 27.03 Letters of reprimand or discipline shall be removed from an employee's file and record twelve (12) months from the date of issue if there is no recurrence of a similar infraction.
- 27.04 Serious infractions that require a letter of reprimand or discipline (such as safety related issues and wilful damage to company property) may be held in an employee's file for up to twenty-four (24) months. Such letter of reprimand or discipline will be removed from an employee's file no later than twentyfour (24) months from the date of issue if there is no reoccurrence of a similar infraction.
- 27.05 Employees shall have supervised access to their own personnel file.

27.06 Business Improvement Opportunities (BIO's) and Non-Conformance Reports (NCR's) shall not become part of an employee's personnel record, except where they are related to disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 28 – DURATION

- 28.01 This Agreement shall be effective on the fifteenth (15th) day of May, two thousand and twenty-two (2022) and shall remain in effect until the fourteenth (14th) day of May, two thousand and twenty-six (2026) and, if agreed to by the parties, for further periods of one (1) year, unless notice is given by either party of the desire to delete, change, or amend any of the provisions contained herein, within the period from one hundred and twenty (120) to sixty (60) days prior to the renewal date. In the absence of such notice, unless otherwise agreed upon by both parties, it shall be deemed to have been given. This Agreement shall continue until the parties renew, revise or reach a new Agreement.
- 28.02 If no agreement is reached at the expiration of this Agreement, this Agreement shall remain in force while negotiations are continued.

28.03	The Employer and the Union agree to exclude the operation of
	Subsections (2) and (3) of Section 50 of the Labour Relations
	Code of British Columbia.

DATED at	, B.C., this	day of	, 2023.		
Signed on behalf of AE CONCRETE PRODUCTS INC.		Signed on beha CONSTRUCTION ALLIED WORKE CLAC LOCAL 68	N AND RS UNION,		
Authorized Repres	entative	Authorized BC Representative			
Authorized Repres	This-printing-is-fo purpose Original-signed-doo on-file-at-the-Langle	s∙only.∙¶ cuments∙are∙held∙	epresentative		
Authorized Repres	entative	Bargaining Committee Member			
Authorized Repres	entative	Bargaining Committee Member			

Classifications		15-May-22	15-May-23	15-May-24	15-May-25
			Greater of	Greater of	Greater of
General			3.4% or	3.1% or	2.5% or
Labourer			COLA**	COLA**	COLA**
	Level A	\$19.00			
	Level B	\$21.00			
Group 1					
	Level 1 – New Hire 6 Month Probation	\$19.66			
	Level 2 – Trial Period* 6 Months	\$22.35			
	Level 3 –	\$27.32			
Group 2					
	Level 2 – New Hire 6 Month Probation	\$22.35			
	Level 3 - Trial Period* 6 Months	\$27.32			
	Level 4 –	\$29.51			
Group 3					
	Level 3 – New Hire 6 Month Probation	\$27.32			
	Level 4 - Trial Period* 1 Year	\$29.51			
	Level 5 –	\$31.17			
Group 4					
	Level 4 – New Hire 6 Month Probation	\$29.51			
	Level 5 - Trial Period* 1 Year	\$31.17			
	Level 6 –	\$32.52			
Group 5					
	Level 5 – New Hire 6 Month Probation	\$31.17			
	Level 6 - Trial Period* 1 year	\$32.52			
	Level 7–	\$34.55			
*Trial Peri	iod - See Schedule "A" Notes for details				
**COLA is	based on the March, 12 month trailing av	erage for BC			

SCHEDULE "A" CLASSIFICATIONS AND HOURLY RATES

SCHEDULE "A" NOTES

Trial Periods

Trial periods are intended for employees who are promoted or transferred into a new department. Advancement within a department will depend on business requirements and on the skill of the employee.

Trial periods will be subject to formal reviews (every three [3] months) done by peers, supervisors and management; based on the employee's evaluation the following outcomes are possible:

- 1. Employees can advance to the next wage level after half (½) of the trial period for the respective group is completed; provided that all the job posting requirements are met. At this point their salary will be increased up to the higher group pay.
- 2. Employees can advance to the next wage level after full completion of their respective group trial period and achievement of all job position requirements. The employee advances to the next wage level and the wage difference is paid retroactively for the second half of the trial period up to the higher group pay.
- 3. If, after completion of the full trial period the employee does not meet the requirements; they will be returned to their previous position. In this case the vacant position will be filled by another qualified applicant from the original posting. If there are no qualified applicants, the position may be filled externally.

GENERAL

Premiums:

1. The following Premiums will be added to the base wage rate and will affect Overtime and Vacation/Stat Pay.

Lead Hand\$1.25/ hour over highest rate supervisedCharge Hand\$2.50/hour over highest rate supervisedDesignated First Aid Level II\$0.75/hour

Back up Lead Hands will be paid the Lead Hand premium for the hours worked in that capacity provided it is four hours (4) or more.

Back up Charge Hands will be paid the Charge Hand premium for the hours worked in that capacity provided it is four (4) hours or more.

2. The following Premium will NOT be added to the base wage and will not affect RSP, Overtime, and Vacation/Stat Pay.

Afternoon Shift Differential	\$0.75/hour
Night Shift Differential	\$2.35/hour

- 3. Only those qualified and designated by Management shall operate equipment.
- 4. <u>Casual Labourers</u> shall be part of the workforce under the following conditions:
 - a) in case of a layoff, casual workers would be laid off first;

- b) work performed by casual employees shall not reduce or eliminate work which would be performed by regular employees;
- casual employees work through the same time-keeping system as regular employees;
- wage rates of casual employees may be set at the Employer's discretion except that they shall not exceed those applicable to regular, full-time employees; and
- e) where employment exceeds three (3) months, the worker automatically enters their probationary period as a part-time or full-time employee.
- 5. The Employer agrees to bear the cost of supplying and cleaning fitted coveralls with name tags for all employees and also of supplying appropriate safety equipment, leather aprons, and rain gear as required.
- 6. The Employer agrees to supply quality rain gear, for those employees requiring rain gear, with an agreed upon limit of one pair of rain gear per employee for every twelve (12) months worked.
- 7. It is understood that each employee continues to receive seven cents (\$0.07) per hour to cover the cost of CSA approved footwear. This rate is included in the group rate and paid for all hours worked at the appropriate regular and over time rates. Employees are expected at all times to wear safety footwear that is in good condition in keeping with safety standards.

All employees shall respect and look after with reasonable care, tools, equipment, and facilities provided by the Employer. Neglect of the above will lead to disciplinary action.

8. The minimum call-out rate for maintenance personnel shall be four (4) hours of pay. This minimum shall not apply to repeat call-outs necessitated by a recurrence of the same problem or breakdown where the repeated call-outs are not separated by a regular work shift. Repeat call-outs not covered by the above minimum call-out rate shall be compensated in accordance with time actually worked, at the applicable hourly rate.

LEAD HAND/CHARGE HAND DESCRIPTIONS

Lead Hand

Lead Hand positions are designated by the Employer. Lead Hands play an intermediate role between workers and management. Lead Hands are responsible for the smooth and safe operation of their team, helping the workers to meet goals and mediating operational concerns with Management.

It is understood that this position acts with authority to assign and assess work but, they do not assign discipline.

Lead Hand responsibilities include:

- Ensuring the crew starts on time at the beginning of the shift and following any breaks;
- Coordinating the team; and,
- Supporting company policies and procedures.

Lead Hands are involved with, and supportive of actions brought by their supervisors, including:

- The arranging for extra workers;
- Evaluating the quality of the work that their team members perform;
- Ensuring that the crew is productive and accomplishing the work that is required; and,
- Organizing crew tasks of maintaining work standards while resolving issues between team members and mentoring new hires.

Lead Hands promote a safe work environment and are responsible for the safety of their crew, and also must understand the legal responsibility of the role and any related occupational health and safety laws.

Charge Hand

A Charge Hand is a bargaining unit position that is designated by the Employer. A Charge Hand supervises multiple related departments. In addition, to the requirements of the Lead hand position the Charge Hand is responsible for coordinating the immediate and daily work of one (1) or more Lead Hands at the same time.

Their role is to make the best use of the materials, facilities, equipment and workers' skills, as well as to identify required training needs. Charge Hand's proactively promote collaboration between Lead Hands, assist with operational conflict resolutions within their span of control and look ahead with a goal to assist in meeting needs and requirements of future work.

SCHEDULE "B" SALES SHARING BONUS PLAN

1. A Sales Sharing Bonus Plan will be maintained for the benefit of all employees with one (1) or more years' seniority. The amount shares shall be one percent (1%) of sales.

This percentage shall be based on the gross sales at Surrey (excluding wholesale or brokerage sales on which there was no manufacturing labour value added by AE Concrete employees) during the bonus year.

- 2. The amount to be shared will be divided pro-rata among all eligible employees, based on regular hours worked. The bonus will be paid on regular hours worked by each eligible employee to a maximum of two thousand and eighty (2080) hours annually or, in the event of a leap year, two thousand and eighty-eight (2088) hours.
- 3. Employee eligibility is determined as follows: Eligibility to accrue sales sharing commences once the employee has worked a minimum of two thousand and eighty (2080) regular hours for the Employer as a member of the bargaining unit. Vacation time and statutory holidays are counted as time worked for the purposes of this schedule.
- 4. Employees must be currently employed at the time of pay-out to be eligible to receive Sales Sharing. Any employees retiring will be eligible for Sales Sharing for all hours worked in the year of their retirement.
- 5. Of the total accruing to each employee, one hundred percent (100%) after tax pay-out can be paid to the employee, or the

employee may direct one hundred percent (100%) of the payment to their existing CLAC Registered Retirement Savings Plan.

- 6. Eligible employees shall share in the division of the sales sharing funds on the principle that employees are to benefit according to their contribution. Accordingly, the following guidelines apply:
 - a) Only regular hours of work will qualify in the sales sharing plan;
 - b) With the exception of employer paid absences, vacation and statutory holidays, all absences will be discounted including paid sick leave, leave-of-absence, medical leave or WCB leave.
- 7. The employees may have the total sales figure verified by a qualified person acceptable to the Employer.
- 8. The sales sharing pay-out shall be issued no later than the third Friday in February following the completion of the bonus year, subject to the employee approval of entitlement hours. The amounts will be paid out to the employees or deposited into an RSP. If the employees desire the amount to be deposited into an RSP, The RSP Bank Information Form must be returned no later than five (5) Days after the employees' eligible hours approval period.
- 9. Sales that have not been paid for and are in arrears over ninety (90) days as of December thirty first (31st) will be deducted from the total Sales Sharing pay-out amount. If payment is made within six (6) months of the next calendar year, and the Sales Sharing pay-out would average over one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per eligible employee, then a Sales Sharing adjustment pay-out will be

issued by Electronic Funds Transfer only, on the same basis as the original pay-out on the first regular payroll run after the first Friday in July for the portion of this amount that has been successfully collected. If this amount would average less than one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per eligible employee or for sales that remain unpaid as of June thirtieth (30th), the appropriate amounts will be carried forward and added to the next Sales Sharing payout.

- 10. Employees' eligible hours shall be made available no later than the last Friday in January. Employees must review and approve their eligible hours within three (3) working days of the hours being made available by the Employer. Where an employee fails to contact the Employer within this time period, the Employer's calculation of that employee's entitlement shall be considered final and binding.
- 11. The Employer will notify each employee of the amount to be paid within two (2) working days after the eligible hours' approval period. The Sales Sharing Pay-out method will default to the Electronic Funds Transfer eight (8) working days after the last Friday in January, unless an employee notifies the Employer with the complete information to the contrary.

SCHEDULE "C" OUTLINE OF INSURANCE PLAN COVERAGE GOLD PLUS

(This schedule, effective January 1, 2023, does not form part of the collective agreement. It is for information only. Unless otherwise noted, all Insurance coverage expires at age seventy-five (75). In case of differences to the insurance contract, the insurance contract will apply).

- \$100,000.00 life insurance per employee under the age of 65;
 \$50,000 per employee from age 65 up to and including age 74;
- \$100,000.00 AD &D per employee under the age of 65; \$50,000 per employee from age 65 up to and including age 74;
- dental plan at the latest fee schedule available;
 - Basic services:100% up to \$2,000 per person annualMajor services:50% up to \$2,000 per person annualOrthodontic:50% up to \$3,000 lifetime maximum per
child under 19;
- prescription drug plan for employee and family at 80% up to \$3,000 per person annually (or the provincial pharmacare cap, if applicable) and 100% thereafter;
- optical insurance for employee and family; under 21: \$300 per year age 21 and over: \$300 every two years
- extended health coverage for employee and family;
- massage therapy with a limit of \$50/visit;
- short term disability insurance with sixty percent (60%) of weekly basic earnings to a maximum of seven hundred dollars (\$700.00) per week. Weekly benefits, payable after the first (1st) day of accident or hospitalization and the seventh (7th) day of illness for a maximum of twenty-six (26) weeks.

- long term disability insurance with sixty percent (60%) of earnings, maximum of \$3,000.00 per month), per employee, payable after twenty-six (26) weeks until age 65.
- Emergency Travel Assistance
- EFAP (Employee and Family Assistance Program)

BENEFITS INFORMATION

CLAC BENEFITS TEAM www.clac.ca	1-888-600-2522
CLAC RETIREMENT TEAM (Group RSP & Pension Plan)	1-800-210-0200
GREEN SHIELD CANADA (access through myclac.ca)	1-888-711-1119
HUMANACARE (EFAP) www.humanacare.com/clac	1-800-661-8193

LETTER OF AGREEMENT #1

BETWEEN:

AE CONCRETE PRODUCTS INC.

(hereinafter referred to as "the Employer")

AND:

CONSTRUCTION AND ALLIED WORKERS UNION, CLAC LOCAL 68

(hereinafter referred to as "the Union")

The parties to a Collective Agreement effective May fifteenth (15th), two thousand and twenty-two (2022) to May fourteenth (14th), two thousand and twenty-six (2026) hereby agree to the validity of the clarifications made by Mr. Dan Pelletier on May 23, 2001 respecting the Articles 14.01 and 14.05 of the Collective Agreement between the parties. Mr. Pelletier advised the parties, as Settlement Officer appointed by the Collective Agreement Arbitration Bureau, as follows:

- Seniority is not bargaining unit wide, but is per department ("job categories");
- Seniority is in effect in the employee's own department but also in any area where the employee has proven their ability and experience ("areas of competence");
- 3. The term "competent" means that the employee is able to perform the work without any training being required and the employee has demonstrated this ability to the Employer;

4. The term "competency" in Article 14.05 of the Collective Agreement between the parties means that the employee is able to perform the work without prior training being necessary.

DATED at _____, BC, this _____day of _____, 2023.

Authorized Representative

Authorized BC Representative

LETTER OF AGREEMENT #2

BETWEEN:

AE CONCRETE PRODUCTS INC.

(hereinafter referred to as "the Employer")

AND:

CONSTRUCTION AND ALLIED WORKERS UNION, CLAC LOCAL 68

(hereinafter referred to as "the Union")

The Parties agree to the following:

RSP Contribution Details

- a) All contributions received shall vest immediately in the employee's account on whose behalf the deposit was made. The Employer's contributions to the RSP will be non-refundable to the Employer once received by the applicable CLAC Remittance Team except where adjustments are required due to administrative remittance errors.
- b) Where legislation prohibits an employee from contributing because of age, an amount equivalent to the contribution in Article 18.01(a) will be paid to that employee on each paycheque starting the first (1st) pay period after September 1st of the year in which the employee reaches the age of restriction. This payment in-lieu of retirement contributions will not be less than the amount that employee would have received if they were still contributing to the RSP.

- c) The total amount of RSP contributions remitted by the Employer and on an employee's behalf cannot exceed the annual maximum contribution limits outlined by the Canada Revenue Agency. The Employer has no obligation to monitor the employee's contribution made outside the employment relationship. For greater clarity, it is the employee's responsibility to ensure they do not exceed their annual contribution limits. If the employee exceeds the annual maximum contribution limit as a result of contributions made outside the employment relationship, the Employer and the Union shall not be liable for any tax consequence imposed on the employee.
- d) The Employer will remit RSP contributions to the applicable CLAC Remittance Team on the fifteenth (15th) of each month. Employer, employee and voluntary contributions must be recorded separately on the remittance.
- e) The Union acknowledges and agrees that, other than remitting contributions to the retirement plans as set out in this Article, the Employer shall not be obligated to contribute toward the cost of retirement benefits provided by the Plan or RSP or be responsible for providing such benefits.
- f) The Employer and the Union will cooperate in providing the information required to administer the retirement plans on the employees' behalf. The CLAC Retirement Team shall be responsible for informing the employees about the plans, which includes providing updated account statements of all contributions received, investment returns allocated, and the current account balance.

In the event there is a change to the RSP plan or the procedure pertaining to how remittances are made, this document can be modified/changed in agreement between Employer and Union.

DATED at _____, BC, this _____day of _____, 2023.

Authorized Representative

Authorized BC Representative

BENEFIT PLAN – FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

1. When do my benefits start?

Your benefits will commence when the conditions for eligibility as set out in your collective agreement have been met by you.

2. What must I do to enroll?

You must make sure that your completed enrolment form is mailed to the CLAC Benefits Team. You should receive this form in your sign-on package.

3. When will I receive my benefit start package?

You should receive your benefit start package at your home about six weeks after your benefit start date. For example, if your benefit start date was April 1, you would expect to see your package around May 15.

4. Why does it take this long?

This is the time required for your employer to send the information for the Benefits Team to process this information, and for your package to be prepared and mailed.

5. What if I have claims before I receive my benefit start package? Any eligible claims incurred after your benefit start date will be covered. However, we cannot process claims until we receive and enter the information confirming your eligibility.

6. How do I make a claim?

All claims, except those covered by your drug card or electronic dental submission, can be mailed directly to the provider with a completed claim form.

7. Can my dentist submit claims directly?

Yes. Your dentist can submit your claims electronically.

8. Where do I get claim forms?

- your union steward
- CLAC's member portal: myclac.ca
- the nearest CLAC Member Centre
- the CLAC Benefits Team: 1-888-600-2522

9. Will I receive a prescription drug card?

Yes. This card is used at your pharmacy when you purchase prescription drugs. You should receive your drug card about a week after you receive your benefit start package.

10. What if I don't receive my prescription drug card?

You may not receive a card if you have not completed your enrolment form, if your address is not complete, or if your birth date is missing. Contact the Benefits Team at 1-888-600-2522 to make sure you receive one.

11. How do I make a disability claim?

You must contact the Benefits Team for the proper claim form. This form must be completed by you, your doctor, and your employer. The form must be sent to the Benefits Team for processing.

12. Does my plan cover me if I am travelling outside of Canada? Your benefit plan covers emergency services that you obtain within 60 days of leaving the province where you live. Call the CLAC Benefits Team if you have any questions.

13. What is the Employee Family Assistance Plan (EFAP)?

Your EFAP is a CLAC-sponsored benefit that provides confidential, professional assistance for dealing with a broad range of personal difficulties. These include (but are not limited to) personal issues such as addictions, depression, anger management, marital and family issues, and anxiety. Should you require help, call the CLAC Benefits Team for more information.

RSP Questions

1. Who administers the CLAC Group RSP?

The CLAC Group RSP is administered by the CLAC Retirement team. The investments are held with Great-West Life.

2. How can I contact them?

Contact the CLAC Retirement team by phone at 1.800.210.0200 or by email at <u>retire@clac.ca</u>

3. How is my account opened? A CLAC Group RSP account is opened for you once your employer remits a contribution on your behalf to the CLAC Retirement team.

4. When is my account registered?

Your funds will sit in a non-registered account until the CLAC Retirement team receives your completed "**Opening your Plan**" form (included in your new employee package). The registration of your account means that you are taking advantage of the tax sheltering benefits of an RRSP. Contributions receipts are issued twice a year (January and March) for you to use to offset your income when filing your taxes.

For more information on your CLAC Group RSP account contact the CLAC Retirement team or log on to myCLAC at <u>myclac.ca</u>. After logging in, click on the "View Retirement".

Pension Plan Questions

1. What must I do to enrol in the Pension Plan?

Complete the application form and beneficiary form (included in your new employee package) and return both to the CLAC Retirement MemberCare centre.

2. Who should I call if I have questions? Contact the CLAC Retirement MemberCare team by phone at 1.800.210.0200 or by email at retire@clac.ca

For more information on your CLAC Retirement Plans, contact the CLAC Retirement team or log on to myCLAC at <u>myclac.ca</u>. After logging in, click on "View Retirement".